NRSP-6 Technical Committee Meeting
Michigan State University

Department of Crop and Soil Sciences

June 17-18, 2003

Attending:  Al Mosley (Chair), C.Y. Hu, Chuck Brown (Vice-chair), Steve Slack, Dave Douches (Secretary), Creighton Miller, Allan Stoner, David Spooner, Walter DeJong, Max  Martin, John Bamberg, Steve Riley and Joe Coombs (MSU guest)
Dave Douches, host of the Michigan State University meeting site, welcomed the attendees at 8 AM June 17, 2003 and reviewed the schedule and logistics of the meeting.  Regional.  NRSP-6 reports were distributed by email prior to the meeting.

The agenda for 2003 and the minutes from 2002 were approved by Miller and seconded by Brown.

Al Mosley (Oregon State University) appointed the resolutions committee of Brown, Miller and Mosley.
John Bamberg initiated some new directions at NRSP-6.  These included staff education enhancement and using Hawaii as a location to obtain tuber production on unadapted Solanum accessions.  Obtaining tubers will allow additional characterization of the accessions.

Steve Slack (North Central Administrative advisor; Ohio) discussed the fact that funding has been practically static for 15 years.  NRSP-6 is due for a review in the upcoming year.  He advises NRSP-6 to be prepared to describe clearly its support activities and that outreach is an important component too.  The research conducted at NRSP-6 should support the mission.  Another important point is that the AES directors are a primary audience to describe activities.  NIMS is the vehicle to make the AES directors aware of NRSP-6 activities.
Mosley suggested that NRSP-6 should increase its on-line presence.
Miller suggested making a presentation to the potato industry at the National Seed Seminar.

Mosley, Miller and Stoner were selected as an ex-officio committee to review NRSP-6’s proposal for renewal.  Slack noted that a CSREES review is required prior to renewal (prior to Sept 1, 2004).

Steve Riley (NE Administrative advisor; Maine) reported upon the nervousness of maintaining off-the-top funding for NRSPs.  He also suggested that when presenting project renewal proposal, consider the AES director as the primary clientele. 

C.Y. Hu (Western Administrative advisor; Oregon) is supportive off the off-the-top funding and suggested that NRSP-6 maintain easy links in NIMS.

Allan Stoner (USDA/ARS Beltsville) noted that the US germplasm system maintains 10,000 species with over 450,000 accessions at 25 locations.  Because the American Seed Trade Association has supported the National Plant Germplasm System, the funding for germplasm has doubled to about $40 million and they are asking for another $4 million in 2004.  The increase in germplasm budget has led to an increase in NRSP-6 funding.  Stoner also reported that the International treaty for plant genetic resources should go into effect in 2004.  It calls for 35 important crop plants to be exchanged through MTAs.  The actual MTAs have not been negotiated or detailed out and that the US is still at the table.  This treaty affects ex situ, not in situ.  Lastly, Suzanne Hurtt (APHIS) will retire within the next 6 months.
David Spooner (USDA/ARS University of Wisconsin, Madison), the potato taxonomist, handed out a series of research articles he published in 2002.  Spooner stated that his responsibility is to collect germplasm and examine the taxonomy of wild and cultivated potatoes.  He also reported that 30% of the NRSP-6 germplasm is distributed internationally.  Reviewing his collection trips, Spooner reported that the first 13 years of collecting was uninhibited.  In 1997 he started to have problems in Mexico.  In 1998-9, Peru would not release germplasm.  This bottleneck is troublesome because half of the species diversity is located in Peru.  A collection in Northern Peru is being planned for April-May 2004 if the political situation in Peru is resolved to get approval.  Stoner stated that funding could be worked out for this trip.  Spooner’s activities for the past year were handed out.
Spooner is an organizer for the PAA national meetings in 2006 to be held in Madison, WI

John Bamberg (USDA/ARS NRSP-6 project leader) gave a short historical background on NRSP-6.  In this review he discussed the tight association with UW, Madison.  The discussion then moved to security in case of vandalism and fire.  The TAC recommends an examination of security improvements at Sturgeon Bay.

In reviewing the NRSP-6 budget, about $160,000/year is funded by CSREES.  In addition, 40% and 80% of Spooner and Bamberg’s positions support NRSP-6 activities.  In addition, NRSP-6 receives about $60,000 in tech support salaries from UW, Madison.  Therefore, over half the budget is outside of NRSP-6.
The question was posed to Bamberg as follows:  What is the cost to ARS if NRSP-6 funding dropped to operate NRSP-6?  

Slack suggested that NRSP-6 be proactive in planning the next 5-year budget.

For the next budget year, Bamberg will take the current budget plus cost of living as the starting point.  In addition, he will look into Homeland Security monies for fire proof storage of seed.

Hu would like Bamberg to justify why we need to maintain funding for NRSP-6.  He suggests that Bamberg focus on contributions to public breeding programs.

TAC supports the renewal of NRSP-6, but NRSP-6 should explore the possibility of securing ARS funding to replace the off the top funding mechanism.

Slack would like to have a draft of a NRSP-6 renewal by July 15.

The next TAC meeting and review team should overlap in June 2004.  Bamberg will work out the dates.  The location will be Sturgeon Bay.
Brown will work Bamberg to put together a poster/ PowerPoint presentation for educational purposes.
Douches, Bamberg and Martin will work together to provide a format for regional reports to NRSP-6.

For the USDA/ARS germplasm enhancement position (Hanneman position) the TAC recommends prebreeding for earliness and marketability with the wild germplasm.

The National Plant Germplasm System Program leader award was given to Max Martin.

Resolutions:

NRSP-6 TAC Resolutions, 2003

· Whereas, potato germplasm entered through quarantine is an essential part of the healthy pursuit of genetic diversity in potato; and 

Whereas, the present agreements and practices concerning potato germplasm introduction include the convenient sending of materials from disparate locations and highly variable circumstances of plant hygiene to Beltsville; and  


Whereas, the placement of germplasm into in vitro status and the subsequent 
eradication of viruses while under the control of USDA/ARS quarantine 
personnel and facilities and its later provision to requestors has been of great 
value to scientific research and commerce; and 


Whereas, the interest in bringing potato germplasm by legal means into the 
United 
States is of ever greater importance to scientists and private business 
persons,


Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC urgently request that USDA/ARS 
retain the position presently occupied by Suzanne Hurtt, and upon her retirement, 
recruit and fill her position with a qualified professional who will continue 
exercising the duties currently carried out so diligently by Suzanne Hurtt.

· Whereas, Dr. Bob Hanneman served the Sturgeon Bay genebank for 15 years as
Project Leader and then as a productive researcher and enhancer of exotic
germplasm until his death from cancer on October 18, 2002; and

Whereas, Bob's important scientific contributions, enthusiastic dedicated
service to the genebank, and personal friendship are gratefully acknowledged
by the NRSP-6 TAC,

Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC pay tribute to the
memory of Bob Hanneman as a colleague who will be sadly missed but fondly
remembered as a model worthy of emulation by the colleagues he leaves
behind.
· Whereas, Dr. Dennis Corsini served the potato industry faithfully for two and a half decades as the pathologist/breeder in the potato research unit of USDA/ARS at Aberdeen, Idaho; and

Whereas, he has contributed substantially to the profitability of the potato industry 
with his judicious selection of new varieties as a valued member of a team in 
conjunction with State Experiment Stations and the Tri-State Variety 
Development Program; and 


Whereas, he made substantial scientific progress with descriptions and discoveries 
in the nature of resistance to Verticillium, Fusarium, Erwinia and blackspot bruise 
resistance; and

Whereas, he served as a valuable mentor and source of mature and seasoned 
information for the industry and his colleagues,


Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC gratefully acknowledges his 
contributions and wishes him well in his future endeavors.

· Whereas, Dr. Eric Young served as Southern Region Administrative Advisor for the IR-1/NRSP-6 Potato Germplasm Project from 1996 to 2003; and 


Whereas, Dr. Young did an exceptional job of representing the activities of 
NRSP-
6 to the Southern Directors,


Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC thank Dr. Young for his service 
and congratulate him on being named Executive Director of the Southern Region. 
· Whereas, Dr. Mike  Burke served as Western Region Administrative Advisor to the NRSP-6 Potato Germplasm Project; and


Whereas, he continuously provided liaison between the project and the 
USDA/Western Director’s Association; and

Whereas, he provided administrative leadership in Pacific Northwest potato varietal development effort and the tri-state release of several promising varieties to the industry,
Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC express its highest appreciation for Dr. Burke’s leadership and many contributions to the NRSP-6 and the development and use of potato species. 

· Whereas, Max Martin has faithfully served NRSP-6 and the potato industry for more than 14 years; and

Whereas, the National Plant Germplasm System recognized his many contributions by presenting him with the 2003 NPGS Special Recognition Award and cash prize of $2,000,


Therefore, be it resolved that NRSP-6 personnel and members to the TAC warmly 
congratulate Max on this auspicious occasion and express sincere appreciation for 
his continuing efforts in promoting NRSP-6 goals relative to germplasm 
characterization, preservation, and distribution. 

· Whereas, Dr. John Bamberg has provided exemplary service to the Potato Association of America as Associate Editor of The American Journal of Potato Research; and 


Whereas, this service has been recognized by the PAA leadership,

Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC and associates congratulate Dr. 
Bamberg on his appointment as Editor-in-Chief of The American Journal of 
Potato Research. 

· Whereas, Dr. David Douches and his staff hosted the 2003 meeting of the NRSP-6 TAC in East Lansing, MI, June 17-18, 2003; and 


Whereas, Dr. Douches arranged the excellent meeting facilities and 
accommodations; and 

Whereas, he organized an outstanding tour of MSU potato facilities and activities for the TAC; and


Whereas, the committee found Dr. Douches’ facilities and program to be most 
impressive; and 

Whereas, the committee is most appreciative of the social hosted by the Douches’,

Therefore, be it resolved that the NRSP-6 TAC express sincere thanks to Dr. 
Douches for arranging a highly successful and productive meeting.

The resolutions were approved by Miller and seconded by Brown.

Brown was elected chair, Douches elected vice-chair and DeJong secretary.
The meeting was adjourned at 12:30 PM June 18, 2003.

Submitted by Dave Douches

